

The Conservative War

Social Media as Censors

For many years, conservative politicians and journalists have complained that the major social media and other tech platforms are biased against conservative speech and speakers. And while these criticisms are not new, they have become much louder and more insistent following the deplatforming of President Trump by the major social media platforms, following the attack on the US Capitol on January 6, 2021. What is the nature of these critiques, to what extent are they legitimate, and what ultimately lies behind them? These are the questions this chapter explores.

As a starting point, it is important to recognize that while their volume has increased since 2021, conservative claims of alleged political bias on the part of social media are not new. As far back as the 2016 presidential campaign, conservative commentators began accusing Facebook of a left-leaning bias in its selection of “trending” news articles.¹ These claims were rooted in conservatives’ (probably accurate) perception that the employees and management of the major social media firms, who are mainly residents of the San Francisco Bay Area, tend to lean politically to the left. Whatever the legitimacy of these claims (a question addressed later), the irony of this, of course, is that then-candidate Donald Trump was *far* more effective at deploying social media, especially Twitter/X, to his political advantage than his Democratic rival in the presidential election, Hillary Clinton (though, to be fair, he was also more effective than his Republican rivals in the primary elections).

After Trump’s election, the loudest attacks on social media shifted to their data privacy practices, especially after the Cambridge Analytica scandal of 2018. That scandal arose when in the lead-up to the 2016 presidential

¹ John Herrman and Mike Isaac, Conservatives Accuse Facebook of Political Bias, N.Y. TIMES (May 9, 2016), www.nytimes.com/2016/05/10/technology/conservatives-accuse-facebook-of-political-bias.html.

election Cambridge Analytica, a political firm tied to Republican donors and to Stephen Bannon (who later became a senior adviser to President Trump), harvested private data on over 50 million Facebook users. The data was gathered by a Cambridge University scientist on the pretense that they were engaged in academic research, and then it was used by Cambridge Analytica to construct profiles of voters, which were in turn used by the firm to provide services to the 2016 presidential campaigns of Senator Ted Cruz and then Donald Trump.² The fact that Facebook, albeit inadvertently, aided the Trump campaign in this fashion, as well as in other ways (notably by failing to block Russian manipulation of the election³), did not, however, have any impact on ongoing conservative claims of bias against them.

For example, during Mark Zuckerberg's testimony before Congress in July 2020, Republican members of Congress repeatedly accused Facebook of disproportionately targeting conservative content for blocking, echoing long-standing similar claims made by a number of prominent Republican political leaders.⁴ Soon thereafter, in early August, Facebook deleted a post by President Trump's campaign linking to a video in which Trump had said that children were "virtually immune" from COVID-19, on the grounds that the post violated its policies against COVID misinformation (soon after this Twitter/X blocked the Trump campaign's account for linking to the same video).⁵ In response, the White House deputy national press secretary accused Facebook and other Silicon Valley firms of "flagrant bias against this president, where the rules are only enforced in one direction."⁶

Indeed, throughout the COVID-19 pandemic, conservative politicians and commentators attacked social media firms for blocking, or labeling as misinformation, what they perceived to be conservative views on the disease. One example is social media platforms' response to the claim, heavily pushed by

² Kevin Granville, *Facebook and Cambridge Analytica: What You Need to Know as Fallout Widens*, N.Y. TIMES (MARCH 19, 2018), www.nytimes.com/2018/03/19/technology/facebook-cambridge-analytica-explained.html.

³ Mike Isaac and Daisuke Wakabayashi, *Russian Influence Reached 126 Million through Facebook Alone*, N.Y. TIMES (Oct. 30, 2017), www.nytimes.com/2017/10/30/technology/facebook-google-russia.html.

⁴ David McCabe and Cecelia Kang, *Lawmakers from Both Sides Take Aim at Big Tech Executives*, N.Y. TIMES (July 29, 2020), www.nytimes.com/live/2020/07/29/technology/tech-ceos-hearing-testimony#republicans-focused-on-bias-concerns-about-platforms.

⁵ Cecelia Kang and Sheera Frenkel, *Facebook Removes Trump Campaign's Misleading Coronavirus Video*, N.Y. TIMES (Aug. 5, 2020), www.nytimes.com/2020/08/05/technology/trump-facebook-coronavirus-video.html.

⁶ Ibid.

senior Trump Administration officials,⁷ that COVID-19 originated from an accidental leak from a lab in Wuhan, China. Facebook originally decided to remove claims, though it later rescinded that decision;⁸ and Twitter/X originally labeled such claims as misinformation.⁹ When some, but not all, US government agencies expressed “low confidence” support for the lab-leak theory, conservative politicians and journalists claimed vindication and sharply attacked Facebook and Twitter/X for their earlier policies.¹⁰ Similarly, when President Trump began publicly claiming that the antimalarial drug hydroxychloroquine was effective in treating COVID-19,¹¹ Facebook and Twitter/X began blocking such claims as medical misinformation¹² (they were probably correct to do so,¹³ though definitive proof remains elusive). Conservative politicians duly attacked social media for their “censorship.”¹⁴ Senator Ted Cruz of Texas, a prominent Republican, indeed went so far as to criticize both the Biden Administration and “Big Tech” for allegedly coordinating actions to block misinformation about COVID-19 vaccines.¹⁵ And ultimately, a group of Republican politicians and activists, led by Missouri’s Attorney General, sued the Biden Administration on the theory that its efforts to pressure the

⁷ Erin Banco and Daniel Lippman, *Top Trump Officials Pushed the COVID-19 Lab-Leak Theory. Investigators Had Doubts*, POLITICO (June 15, 2021), www.politico.com/news/2021/06/15/wuhan-lab-trump-officials-covid-494700.

⁸ Guy Rosen, *An Update on Our Work to Keep People Informed and Limit Misinformation about COVID-19*, META (April 16, 2020, updated Feb. 8, 2021 and May 26, 2021), <https://about.fb.com/news/2020/04/covid-19-misinfo-update/#removing-more-false-claims>.

⁹ Amanda Seitz, *Twitter to Label Disputed COVID-19 Tweets*, AP NEWS (May 11, 2020), <https://apnews.com/article/virus-outbreak-health-us-news-ap-top-news-technology-c8a542e2f22004c0c06cbb1e1b58a52>.

¹⁰ Cristiano Lima, *New Report on COVID-19 Origin Puts Social Media in GOP’s Crosshairs*, WASHINGTON POST (Feb. 27, 2023), www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2023/02/27/new-report-covid-19-origin-puts-social-media-gops-crosshairs/.

¹¹ Andrew Solender, *All the Times Trump Has Promoted Hydroxychloroquine*, FORBES (May 22, 2020), www.forbes.com/sites/andrewsolender/2020/05/22/all-the-times-trump-promoted-hydroxychloroquine/?sh=fd1982046432.

¹² Christopher Giles, Shayan Sararizadeh, and Jack Goodman, *Hydroxychloroquine: Why a Video Promoted by Trump Was Pulled on Social Media*, BBC (July 28, 2020), www.bbc.com/news/53559938.

¹³ Katie Thomas, *F.D.A. Revokes Emergency Approval of Malaria Drugs Promoted by Trump*, N.Y. TIMES (June 15, 2020), www.nytimes.com/2020/06/15/health/fda-hydroxychloroquine-malaria.html.

¹⁴ Natalie Allison, *Tennessee Doctor in U.S. Senate Race Slams Fauci, Defends Use of Disproved COVID-19 Cure*, THE TENNESSEAN (Aug. 3, 2020), www.tennessean.com/story/news/politics/2020/08/03/tennessee-senate-race-dr-manny-sethi-bill-hagerty-slam-fauci-argue-hydroxychloroquine-censorship/5574329002/.

¹⁵ Danielle Wallace, *Cruz Accuses Biden of Being “In Bed” with Big Tech Amid Vaccine Misinformation Controversy*, FOX NEWS (July 18, 2021), www.foxnews.com/politics/cruz-biden-big-tech-in-bed-vaccine-controversy.

platforms regarding COVID misinformation violated the First Amendment. The claimants originally won a resounding victory in the (very conservative) United States Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit.¹⁶ Their lawsuit, however, was ultimately dismissed by the US Supreme Court on grounds that effectively rejected the claim that the Biden Administration was responsible for the platforms' misinformation policies.¹⁷

While the COVID-19 pandemic (and responses to it) sharply stimulated the conservative war on social media and claims of political bias, it was only a beginning. The event that unquestionably took it to a new level (and, as we shall see, even brought some Supreme Court Justices into the mix) was the deplatforming of President Donald Trump by the major platforms in January of 2021. The background here is of course familiar. After losing reelection in the November 2020 presidential election, President Trump (supported by conservative news outlets such as Fox News and Breitbart) began aggressively disseminating unsupported charges of widespread election fraud, claiming that he had in fact won the election. On January 6, 2021, Congress was scheduled to convene to count electoral votes, as required by the Twelfth Amendment to the US Constitution. On the same day, President Trump called for a rally of his supporters outside the White House. After President Trump addressed the rally, his supporters began moving toward the Capitol. Eventually, some of those supporters began to break through police barricades and physically attack Capitol police officers, and then broke into the Capitol itself. Hours of violence and mayhem followed, during which time President Trump continued to Tweet claims of election fraud, though he also did call for his supporters to remain peaceful. Eventually law enforcement was able to secure the Capitol, after which Trump uploaded posts onto social media which seemed to express support for the rioters. These posts were, shortly thereafter, taken down by Facebook and Twitter/X, and President Trump's accounts were temporarily suspended. Ultimately, Congress reconvened, and certified Joe Biden's election as President (though only after a number of Republican members of Congress challenged the election results).¹⁸

Horrific as the events of that day were, for our purposes the key point is that social media platforms' suspension of President Trump originally occurred on January 6 itself, immediately in the wake of the attack on the Capitol. And

¹⁶ *Missouri v. Biden*, 83 F.4th 641 (5th Cir. 2023).

¹⁷ *Murthy v. Missouri*, 144 S. Ct. 1972 (2024).

¹⁸ Kat Lonsdorf, Courtney Doring, Amy Isackson, Mary Louise Kelly, and Ailsa Chang, *A Timeline of How the Jan. 6 Attack Unfolded – Including Who Said What and When*, NPR (June 9, 2022), www.npr.org/2022/01/05/1069977469/a-timeline-of-how-the-jan-6-attack-unfolded-including-who-said-what-and-when.

originally, those suspensions were temporary, in response to the seemingly continuing risk of violence. Soon thereafter, however, citing concerns about violence leading up to Biden's inauguration on January 21, Facebook and Twitter/X made Trump's deplatforming permanent.¹⁹ Twitter/X ultimately reinstated Trump's account after Elon Musk's purchase of the platform in late 2022,²⁰ and Facebook reduced its suspension to two years, in conformity with a recommendation by the Facebook Oversight Board²¹ (Trump was duly reinstated in January of 2023²²).

The primary conservative response to these events was a deluge of criticism alleging that the major tech platforms were intentionally silencing conservative speakers up to and including the sitting President of the United States. Donald Trump, Jr., the President's son, described the actions (on Twitter/X, ironically) as Orwellian.²³ Similarly, then-Representative Devin Nunes, a prominent Trump supporter who later left Congress to run Trump's new social media platform Truth Social, sent a letter to colleagues in the House of Representatives on January 12, 2021, stating that "Big Tech has launched an overwhelming offensive to deprive Americans of our freedom to communicate with each other," with the goal of "transforming our digital space into a left-wing monoculture in which conservatives are harassed, ostracized, banned, deplatformed, and threatened with an array of other punishments."²⁴

Nor did the attacks originate only in Washington, DC. Republican Governor Ron DeSantis of Florida, in particular, has made criticisms of social media bias a central part of his "War on Woke," inducing the Florida legislature to pass legislation (titled S.B. 7072) that restricts social media platforms' power to moderate content on their platforms or remove users.²⁵ While the provisions of the Florida law are complex, their primary thrust was to ban

¹⁹ Dylan Byers, *How Facebook and Twitter Decided to Take Down Trump's Accounts*, NBC NEWS (Jan. 14, 2021), www.nbcnews.com/tech/tech-news/how-facebook-twitter-decided-take-down-trump-s-accounts-n1254317.

²⁰ Ryan Mac and Kellen Browning, *Elon Musk Reinstates Trump's Twitter Account*, N.Y. TIMES (Nov. 19, 2022), www.nytimes.com/2022/11/19/technology/trump-twitter-musk.html.

²¹ Elizabeth Dwoskin, *Trump Is Suspended from Facebook for 2 Years and Can't Return Until "Risk to Public Safety Is Receded"*, WASHINGTON POST (June 4, 2021), www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2021/06/03/trump-facebook-oversight-board/.

²² Nick Clegg, *Ending Suspension of Trump's Accounts with New Guardrails to Deter Repeat Offenses*, META (Jan. 25, 2023), <https://about.fb.com/news/2023/01/trump-facebook-instagram-account-suspension/>.

²³ Donald Trump Jr. (@DonaldJTrumpJr), X (Jan. 8, 2021, 4:10 PM), <https://twitter.com/donaldjtrumpjr/status/1347697226466828288>.

²⁴ Paul Gosar (@DrPaulGosar), X (Jan. 12, 2021, 12:33 PM), <https://twitter.com/DrPaulGosar/status/134909203349185316> (displaying Letter from Devin Nunes, Member of Congress, to House Colleagues (Jan. 12, 2021).

²⁵ Fla. State. §§ 106.072, 501.2041.

platforms from deplatforming candidates for political office (a rather obviously self-serving provision by the Florida legislature), limiting the visibility of posts *about* political candidates, and limiting “journalistic enterprises.” The legislature justified these steps by describing social media platforms as being equivalent to “public utilities” or “common carriers.” When he signed the bill, Governor DeSantis explained that its purpose was to ensure that “Big Tech” does not “discriminate in favor of the dominant Silicon Valley ideology,” or against conservative voices.²⁶ When challenged in court, major portions of the Florida law were struck down by both a federal district court and the regional federal court of appeals (the Eleventh Circuit).²⁷ How the Supreme Court ultimately resolved the case will be taken up in detail in Chapter 4 (spoiler alert: The Supreme Court failed for technical reasons to finally resolve the case but strongly endorsed the Eleventh Circuit’s basic legal reasoning).

Not to be outdone by his fellow conservative, Republican Governor Greg Abbott of Texas soon followed suit. In particular, Abbott began making public statements regarding the need to adopt legislation that would prevent platforms from “silenc[ing] conservative speech and ideas.”²⁸ And at Abbott’s urging (after a first, unsuccessful attempt), in September of 2021 a special session of the Texas legislature enacted HB 20. Like the Florida law, HB 20 insists that “social media platforms function as common carriers.”²⁹ And like Florida, the Texas law limited social media content moderation policies. But in its impact on social media content moderation, Texas went well beyond Florida. Rather than merely protecting politicians and journalists, HB 20 forbids *all* censorship by social media platforms based on “the viewpoint of the user or another person,” “the viewpoint represented in the user’s expression,” or “a user’s geographic location” within Texas.³⁰ In practice, then, the effects of HB 20 were intended to be enormously broad, effectively depriving social media firms of any meaningful editorial control over the platforms that they own. When this law was challenged in federal court, the regional federal court of appeals covering Texas (the Fifth Circuit) *upheld* HB 20, reversing a lower court decision and adopting reasoning that was essentially the opposite of the Eleventh Circuit’s.³¹ But as we shall see in Chapter 4, the Supreme Court, on

²⁶ NetChoice, LLC v. Att’y Gen., Fla., 34 F.4th 1196, 1205 (11th Cir. 2022).

²⁷ *Ibid.*

²⁸ Greg Abbott (@GregAbbott_TX), X (March 4, 2021, 8:52 PM), https://twitter.com/GregAbbott_TX/status/1367699473703579652.

²⁹ Tex. H.B. No. 20, 87th Leg., 2nd Sess. § 1(4) (2021).

³⁰ Tex. Civ. Prac. & Rem. Code § 143A.002(a)(1)–(3).

³¹ NetChoice v. Paxton, 49 F.4th 439 (5th Cir. 2022).

review, flatly rejected the Fifth Circuit's legal reasoning as inconsistent with precedent and basic First Amendment principles.

That conservative politicians would want to invoke a "War on Woke" or a "War on Big Tech" to energize their base is hardly surprising. What is striking, however, is where the legal inspiration for their actions originated. It was Justice Clarence Thomas of the United States Supreme Court. A few months after President Biden took office on January 21, 2021, the Supreme Court dismissed a First Amendment case brought against President Trump based on his actions blocking certain users from posting on his Twitter/X account (the case was dismissed because Trump was no longer President, so no longer subject to the First Amendment). Justice Thomas agreed with the Court's action, but then went on to write a lengthy screed (I say screed because the opinion had little or nothing to do with the case under review) raising concerns about social media's power over free speech, and advocating legislative action regulating social media platforms as either "common carriers" or "places of public accommodation."³² His arguments were primarily historical and legal, but they were clearly motivated (he said as much) by the seeming anomaly that the First Amendment arguably prevented President Trump from controlling his Twitter/X account but did not prevent Twitter/X from entirely deplatforming Trump. Justice Thomas is of course a famously conservative member of the Supreme Court, and also one of its most overtly partisan members (his wife was prominently involved in efforts to overturn the 2020 presidential election³³). As such, his publicly stated views on this matter provide an important window into how broadly distrust of social media, and belief in its political bias, pervaded conservative circles in the aftermath of the January 6 attack and President Trump's subsequent deplatforming.

In short, conservatives apparently strongly dislike and distrust the major social media platforms. But are they justified in doing so? That question is almost impossible to definitively resolve, and in truth the answer generally lies in the eyes of the beholder. What is relatively clear is that prior to Elon Musk's purchase of Twitter/X in late 2022,³⁴ there was little empirical or other strong evidence supporting conservative claims of social media bias

³² *Biden v. Knight First Amend. Inst. at Columbia Univ.*, 141 S. Ct. 1220 (2021) (Thomas, J., concurring).

³³ Ginni Thomas, *Justice Clarence Thomas' Wife, Exchanged Texts with Mark Meadows about Efforts to Overturn the 2020 Election*, CBS News (March 24, 2022), www.cbsnews.com/news/ginni-thomas-clarence-wife-mark-meadows-texts-2020-election-overturn/.

³⁴ Kate Conger and Lauren Hirsch, *Elon Musk Completes \$44 Billion Deal to Own Twitter*, N.Y. TIMES (Oct. 27, 2022), www.nytimes.com/2022/10/27/technology/elon-musk-twitter-deal-complete.html.

(though to be fair, there was also no conclusive evidence refuting them).³⁵ Indeed, press reports suggest the contrary, that social media platforms historically bent over backward to permit conservative content to remain online,³⁶ and an internal Twitter/X study suggests that its recommendation algorithms also favored conservative content (except, apparently, in Germany).³⁷

After his takeover, however, Musk released a selection of internal documents – the so-called Twitter Files – which purported to support conservative claims of bias.³⁸ These documents consisted of communications among Twitter/X employees regarding some of their most important content-moderation decisions, including the deplatforming of President Trump. The small group of (carefully chosen) journalists to whom Musk released the material, including notably Matt Taibbi and Bari Weiss, duly argued that the files demonstrated a left-leaning bias on the part of Twitter/X in its content moderation decisions, just as Elon Musk had claimed.³⁹ Unsurprisingly, conservative media outlets such as Fox News took up the call, treating the Twitter Files revelations as a major scandal undermining the legitimacy of the major social media platforms, especially Twitter/X.⁴⁰ Other major media outlets such as CNN and NPR, however, expressed skepticism that the Twitter Files contained any significant new revelations or demonstrated bias, suggesting instead that the files “have largely not contained any revelatory information. So far, the files have failed to do much

³⁵ Alison Durkee, *Are Social Media Companies Biased against Conservatives? There's No Solid Evidence, Report Concludes*, FORBES (Feb. 1, 2021), www.forbes.com/sites/alisondurkee/2021/02/01/are-social-media-companies-biased-against-conservatives-theres-no-solid-evidence-report-concludes/.

³⁶ Michel Martin and Will Jarvis, *Far-Right Misinformation Is Thriving on Facebook. A New Study Shows Just How Much*, NPR (March 6, 2021), www.npr.org/2021/03/06/974394783/far-right-misinformation-is-thriving-on-facebook-a-new-study-shows-just-how-much; Bobby Allyn, *Facebook Keeps Data Secret, Letting Conservative Bias Claims Persist*, NPR (Oct. 5, 2020), www.npr.org/2020/10/05/918520692/facebook-keeps-data-secret-letting-conservative-bias-claims-persist.

³⁷ Luca Bell, *Examining Algorithmic Amplification of Political Content on Twitter*, X BLOG (Oct. 21, 2021), https://blog.twitter.com/en_us/topics/company/2021/rml-politicalcontent.

³⁸ Shannon Bond, *Elon Musk Is Using the Twitter Files to Discredit Foes and Push Conspiracy Theories*, NPR (Dec. 14, 2022), www.npr.org/2022/12/14/1142666067/elon-musk-is-using-the-twitter-files-to-discredit-foes-and-push-conspiracy-theories.

³⁹ Matt Taibbi (@mtaibbi), 1. *Thread: THE TWITTER FILES*, X (Dec. 2, 2022, 3:34 PM), <https://twitter.com/mtaibbi/status/1598822959866683394>; Bari Weiss, *Our Reporting at Twitter*, THE FREE PRESS (Dec. 15, 2022), www.thefp.com/p/why-we-went-to-twitter.

⁴⁰ Joseph A. Wulfsohn, *What Elon Musk's Twitter Files Have Uncovered about the Tech Giant So Far*, FOX NEWS (Jan. 22, 2023), www.foxnews.com/media/what-elon-musks-twitter-files-uncovered-about-tech-giant.

outside highlighting exactly how messy content moderation can be.”⁴¹ In other words, nothing to see here folks.

So who is right? Gerard Baker, a conservative former *Wall Street Journal* editor-in-chief, may have had it right when he suggested that while the Twitter Files do not reveal any intentional misbehavior or bias on the part of Twitter/X decisionmakers (apart from a lack of transparency or honesty), it does reveal a form of groupthink as a result of the fact that the staff of Twitter/X (based in San Francisco) overwhelmingly share a particular, progressive worldview which does not partake of doubt. The result, Baker argues, is a *good-faith* willingness on the part of Twitter/X employees to suppress content with which they disagree, labeling it illegitimate misinformation.⁴² Given empirical evidence provided by Taibbi (and cited by Weiss) that Twitter/X’s workforce is between 97 percent and 99 percent Democratic (based on campaign contributions at least),⁴³ that story is an eminently plausible one that also does not rely on conspiracy theories (much to Musk’s disappointment, one imagines) or identifying “bad guys.”

There is, however, another possible, and not even inconsistent, explanation for why it is that high-profile content moderation seems to disfavor conservative over progressive voices. Let us start by considering what kind of content it is that the major social media platforms – we will focus on Facebook and Twitter/X here, though the others are not so different – prohibit. These rules are laid out in Facebook’s Community Standards⁴⁴ and in the Twitter/X Rules.⁴⁵ Most fundamentally, both sets of standards/rules, for obvious and generally noncontroversial reasons, prohibit incitement of violence, including speech that has a serious possibility of leading to violence. Twitter/X also prohibits glorifying violence, and although Facebook’s Community Standards do not explicitly do the same, their prohibition on implicit calls for violence can easily be read to prohibit such glorification. Indeed, it was President Trump’s claimed violation of precisely these rules that lead to his deplatforming by both Twitter/X and Facebook. But the truth is that, in today’s world, calls for violence and glorification of violence are *far* more likely to emerge from

⁴¹ Oliver Darcy, *Why News Organizations Are Largely Skeptical of Elon Musk’s “Twitter Files” Theater*, CNN BUSINESS (Dec. 12, 2022), www.cnn.com/2022/12/12/media/twitter-files-reliable-sources/index.html; Bond, *supra* n. 38.

⁴² Gerard Baker, *Elon Musk’s Twitter Files Revelations Are Instructive but Not Surprising*, WALL STREET JOURNAL (Dec. 12, 2022), www.wsj.com/articles/twitter-files-revelations-are-instructive-but-not-surprising-media-cultural-elites-misinformation-disagreement-musk-11670856198.

⁴³ Matt Taibbi (@mtaibbi), X (Dec. 2, 2022, 4:02 PM), <https://twitter.com/mtaibbi/status/1598829996264390656>.

⁴⁴ *Meta Community Standards*, <https://transparency.meta.com/policies/community-standards/>.

⁴⁵ *The X Rules*, <https://help.x.com/en/rules-and-policies/x-rules>.

the political right than the political left (in the 1960s and 1970s it would have been the opposite, with the radical left far more likely to call for violence). Of course, most mainstream conservatives do not call for or support political violence. But more radical elements of the political right such as the Proud Boys and the Oathkeepers quite explicitly do endorse violence⁴⁶ – and some of the more extreme Republican members of Congress, such as Marjorie Taylor Greene and Matt Gaetz, are not all that far apart from that position.⁴⁷ Given these facts, it is hardly surprising that conservative figures are more likely to violate content moderation rules regarding violence than progressives.

Facebook and Twitter/X also prohibit hate speech (or what Twitter/X calls hateful conduct), which Facebook defines as direct attacks on people on the basis of their “race, ethnicity, national origin, disability, religious affiliation, caste, sexual orientation, sex, gender identity and serious disease”⁴⁸ (Twitter/X’s rules are similar and encompass attacks “on the basis of race, ethnicity, national origin, caste, sexual orientation, gender, gender identity, religious affiliation, age, disability, or serious disease”⁴⁹). The question one might ask oneself is who, today, is most likely to violate these rules. The answer is not always conservatives – people on the left certainly can and do engage in such attacks (notably based on religious affiliation, but also sometimes race). But it is also true that with the unfortunate, possible exception of antisemitism, it is not generally a part of mainstream progressive ideology to condemn individuals on the basis of such characteristics, while hostility to or exclusion of individuals based on sexual orientation and gender identity most certainly are embraced by elements of the mainstream political right – as illustrated by the fact that the official platform of the Texas Republican Party, adopted in 2024, flatly opposes “the teaching of sex education, sexual health, or sexual choice

⁴⁶ Matthew Kriner and Jon Lewis, *Pride & Prejudice: The Violent Evolution of the Proud Boys*, COMBATING TERRORISM CENTER AT WEST POINT, CTS SENTINEL (July/August 2021), <https://ctc.westpoint.edu/pride-prejudice-the-violent-evolution-of-the-proud-boys/>; Lindsay Whitehurst, *Pro-Trump Oath Keepers Sought “Violent Overthrow” of Government on Jan. 6*, *Prosecutors Tell Court*, PBS NEWS (Nov. 18, 2022), www.pbs.org/newshour/politics/pro-trump-oath-keepers-sought-violent-overthrow-of-government-on-jan-6-prosecutors-tell-court.

⁴⁷ Andrew Kaczynski and Em Steck, *Marjorie Taylor Greene Confronted over Old Social Media Posts Advocating Violence against Democrats in Court Testimony*, CNN POLITICS (April 23, 2022), www.cnn.com/2022/04/22/politics/marjorie-taylor-greene-social-media-posts-violence/index.html; Kate Conger, *Twitter Places Warning on Congressman’s Tweet for Glorifying Violence*, N.Y. TIMES (June 1, 2020), www.nytimes.com/2020/06/01/technology/twitter-matt-gaetz-warning.html.

⁴⁸ *Meta Community Standards: Hateful Conduct*, <https://transparency.fb.com/policies/community-standards/hate-speech/>.

⁴⁹ *X Help Center: Hateful Conduct*, <https://help.twitter.com/en/rules-and-policies/hateful-conduct-policy>.

or identity in any public school in any grade whatsoever,”⁵⁰ and one speaker at the 2023 Conservative Political Action Conference (CPAC) convention (historically the most prominent conservative political convention) stated that “transgenderism must be eradicated from public life entirely.”⁵¹

It is thus again unsurprising that the major social media platforms’ hate speech policies are far more likely to impact conservative than progressive speakers. Is it nonetheless possible that employees of social media enforce their rules more strictly against conservative than progressive users, perhaps even inadvertently? For example, is it possible that a Twitter/X employee was more likely, prior to the platform’s purchase by Elon Musk, to label an attack based on sexual orientation as hate speech than to label one as such based on an individual being an Evangelical Christian?⁵² Of course it is. But the problem is that simple statistics showing that more conservatives than progressives run afoul of hate speech policies – assuming such statistics exist – cannot demonstrate the existence of bias on the part of platforms, either conscious or unconscious.

Finally, consider one more example of a widely followed content moderation policy: bans on particular forms of dis- and misinformation, especially related to the COVID-19 pandemic. Facebook continues to enforce such a rule,⁵³ and Twitter/X did so until Elon Musk’s purchase of the company in late 2022.⁵⁴ In enforcing their rules, both platforms inevitably relied on outside health policy experts in determining what constituted misinformation, according to the prevailing scientific consensus. But as with hate speech, while COVID misinformation flowed from across the political spectrum, the tendency of political figures on the right to endorse such things as vaccine skepticism, or unproven treatments such as hydroxychloroquine and ivermectin, unsurprisingly lead to greater enforcement of this policy against conservative speakers. Of course, the reality is that enforcement of the anti-misinformation policy was spotty and sometimes grossly wrong – as most

⁵⁰ 2024 *Platform and Resolutions of the Republican Party of Texas*, <https://texasgop.org/platform/>.

⁵¹ Gustaf Kilander, *CPAC Speaker Sparks Alarm with Call for Transgenderism to Be “Eradicated,”* INDEPENDENT (March 4, 2023), www.independent.co.uk/news/world/americas/us-politics/cpac-transgenderism-daily-wire-michael-knowles-b2294252.html.

⁵² The problem of antisemitism and sometimes bigoted descriptions of Jewish individuals as “Zionists” pose a more difficult problem, because of ongoing disagreements about where criticisms of the policies of the State of Israel become effectively a form of hate speech.

⁵³ *Meta Community Standards: Misinformation*, <https://transparency.fb.com/policies/community-standards/misinformation/>.

⁵⁴ David Klepper, *Twitter Ends Enforcement of COVID Misinformation Policy*, AP (Nov. 29, 2022), <https://apnews.com/article/twitter-ends-covid-misinformation-policy-cc232c9ce0f93c505bbc63bf57ecad6>.

obviously was true of the decision to label the theory that COVID-19 originated from a lab leak in Wuhan, China as misinformation early in the pandemic. But as with the incitement and hate speech policies, the fact that the misinformation policy disproportionately affected conservatives proves nothing regarding alleged bias.

Indeed, a very recent study published in the leading scientific journal *Nature* provides strong empirical support for this explanation.⁵⁵ Focusing on data regarding politically active Twitter/X users during the 2020 US presidential election, the authors of the study concluded that while pro-Trump conservative users were indeed more likely to be suspended than pro-Biden/liberal users, conservative users were also far more likely to link to what the authors call “low-quality news sites.” And strikingly, this result held even when *Republican* laypeople evaluated the quality of the relevant news. Furthermore, when the authors examined a broader set of datasets examining Twitter/X and Facebook users from 2016 to 2023 across sixteen different countries, the same results emerged. Of course, these empirical results do not rule out the possibility of platform bias, especially because the study did not examine reasons provided for individual suspensions; but it does raise doubts about such claims when they are based (as they generally are) only on anecdotal observations of platform actions against conservatives.

Furthermore, whatever the evidence (or lack thereof) of anti-conservative bias in the past, there is every reason to believe that, going forward, this issue has largely disappeared. Most obviously, Elon Musk’s purchase of Twitter/X in late 2022 has resulted in that platform, if anything, adopting an anti-progressive bias (as illustrated by its banning of the terms “cis” and “cisgender” in 2023⁵⁶). More fundamentally, one of the coauthors of the *Nature* study, Professor David G. Rand of MIT, points out that in the current (late 2024) political environment, platforms are receiving far more public attacks for their alleged anti-conservative bias than for spreading misinformation, making it likely that moving forward (especially after Donald Trump’s victory in the 2024 presidential election), social media platforms will lean over backward to avoid blocking conservative content.⁵⁷ And indeed, in an August 2024 letter from Mark Zuckerberg, the CEO of Meta (which owns both the Facebook and Instagram, as well as

⁵⁵ Mohsen Mosleh, Qi Yang, Tauhid Zaman, Gordon Pennycook, and David G. Rand, *Difference in Misinformation Sharing Can Lead to Politically Asymmetric Sanctions*, *NATURE* (Oct. 2, 2024), www.nature.com/articles/s41586-024-07942-8.

⁵⁶ Kim Elsesser, *Elon Musk Deems “Cis” a Twitter Slur – Here’s Why It’s So Polarizing* *FORBES* (July 2, 2023), www.forbes.com/sites/kimelsesser/2023/07/02/elon-musk-deems-cis-a-twitter-slurheres-why-its-is-so-polarizing/.

⁵⁷ Will Oremus, *Why Conservatives Get Suspended More than Liberals on Social Media*, *WASHINGTON POST* (Oct. 3, 2024), www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2024/10/03/nature-study-social-media-liberal-bias-censorship/.

the related Threads, platforms), to Representative Jim Jordan, the Republican chair of the House Judiciary Committee, Zuckerberg apologized for yielding to pressures from the Biden Administration to block alleged COVID-19 disinformation. And in the same letter, Zuckerberg strongly suggested that moving forward, Meta platforms will work hard to avoid complying with such political pressure, as well as reducing the extent to which they demote content labeled as misinformation.⁵⁸ Given that Zuckerberg and Musk, between themselves, fully control Facebook, Instagram, and Twitter/X, concerns about anti-conservative bias on the major social media platforms seem, going forward, to be baseless.

Stepping back from the uncertainties surrounding whether claims of past anti-conservative bias on the part of platforms have any validity (my own suspicion is that they do, but that the extent of such bias is vastly exaggerated), it is worth considering the underlying assumptions and bases of the public and legislative attacks on social media from conservative circles. At first cut, the reasoning behind the conservative attack seems straightforward. Social media has become the primary source of news and information, and the primary site for political debate and discourse, in this country and abroad since social media's explosion in the early 2010s. Indeed, especially for younger people social media is often their *sole* source of news and political information. Furthermore, the social media industry is dominated by a handful of platforms, controlled by a handful of individuals – Mark Zuckerberg alone, with his control over both the Facebook and Instagram platforms, can impose his will on the availability of information, and access to discourse, for a huge percentage of the global population of all ages. If this kind of power is used to bias the debate in favor of particular viewpoints or perspectives, as conservatives claim is the case, then that will have a profoundly distorting effect on political discourse, and ultimately on democracy itself. It is therefore, this argument goes, perfectly legitimate for states like Florida and Texas to step in and prevent such abuses of power.

But now let us take a step back and consider the implications of this position for another very important, and in many ways more dominant, source of news and public discourse: Fox News. Fox News has for years been the most-watched cable network of any kind in the country – in particular, it is far ahead of its primary news competitors, MSNBC and CNN.⁵⁹ Fox News is also the most important source of news and political commentary for Republicans,

⁵⁸ Will Oremus, *Zuckerberg Expresses Regrets over Covid Misinformation Crackdown*, WASHINGTON POST (Aug. 27, 2024), www.washingtonpost.com/technology/2024/08/27/meta-zuckerberg-covid-misinformation-jordan-white-house/.

⁵⁹ Carlie Porterfield, *Fox News Dominates Cable Ratings for Seventh Consecutive Year—And Gained Viewers while Competitors Plummeted*, FORBES (Dec. 15, 2022), www.forbes.com/sites/carlieporterfield/2022/12/15/fox-news-dominates-yearly-cable-ratings-for-seventh-consecutive-year/?sh=131c68c144dc.

especially for older Republicans (which matters because older people are more likely to vote).⁶⁰ As a consequence of the broad support, trust, and loyalty that Fox News enjoys with conservatives, its coverage has a significant (and from the point of view of progressives deleterious) impact on national politics.⁶¹ And, of course, Fox News's coverage and commentary famously takes a highly conservative slant, to the point sometimes of knowingly spreading falsehoods such as claims that the 2020 presidential election was stolen through electoral fraud, in order to please their conservative audience.⁶² In short, the conservative bias of Fox News has at least as important an impact on public discourse in the United States as the alleged anti-conservative bias of social media platforms, and almost certainly a far greater one.

So do conservatives, or does anyone, believe that progressive commentators should have a right to appear on Fox News, and be given equal treatment compared to conservative commentators such as Tucker Carlson or Laura Ingraham? Of course not. Most people, whether conservative or progressive, surely agree that Fox News, as a media outlet, has a right to hold and spread its own chosen political opinions using its privately owned platform. Indeed, the right to such editorial discretion and control lies at the core of the freedoms protected by the Press Clause of the First Amendment to the US Constitution; and it also follows from the property rights Fox News holds over its assets. And exactly the same is true of other forms of media such as newspapers – the *Wall Street Journal's* editorial pages are famously conservative, while the *New York Times* and *Washington Post* pages lean progressive – and radio stations such as those who host right-wing talk radio shows (think of Rush Limbaugh, Mark Levin, and Ben Shapiro).

To be clear, the right to such editorial slant was not always the law. During the heyday of *broadcast* (not cable) television and radio, beginning in 1949, the Federal Communications Commission (FCC), an agency of the US government, enforced a set of rules called the Fairness Doctrine which required broadcasters to report news evenly. And in the 1960s the Supreme Court upheld the Fairness Doctrine against a First Amendment challenge.⁶³ But

⁶⁰ John Gramlich, 5 *Facts about Fox News*, PEW RESEARCH CENTER (April 8, 2020), www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2020/04/08/five-facts-about-fox-news/.

⁶¹ Phillip Bump, *The Unique, Damaging Role Fox News Plays in American Media*, WASHINGTON POST (April 4, 2022), www.washingtonpost.com/politics/2022/04/04/unique-damaging-role-fox-news-plays-american-media/.

⁶² Alison Durkee, *New Fox News Documents Show Tucker Carlson, Murdoch and More Disputing 2020 Election Fraud – Here Are Their Most Explosive Comments*, FORBES (March 8, 2023), www.forbes.com/sites/alisondurkee/2023/03/08/sidney-powell-is-lying-new-fox-news-dominion-documents-show-tucker-carlson-murdoch-and-more-disputing-2020-election-fraud-here-are-their-wildest-comments/?sh=1fea6bfe6a59.

⁶³ *Red Lion Broadcasting Co. v. FCC*, 395 U.S. 367 (1969).

the FCC repealed the Fairness Doctrine in 1987 (thereby enabling the rise of right-wing talk radio), and even when it was in place, the Fairness Doctrine was strictly limited to the broadcasting industry – the Supreme Court explicitly rejected efforts by the State of Florida to impose similar requirements on newspapers.⁶⁴

The obvious question that arises, of course, is that if Fox News has a right to adopt a political slant, and so do newspapers and radio stations, why don't Facebook or Twitter/X have the same rights, either under the First Amendment or as a matter of fairness? And from a more traditionally conservative perspective, one might ask why social media companies should not have the right to use their private property as they choose, and exclude from their property whomever and whatever they want. After all, President or not, Donald Trump has no right to invade my living room, or use my backyard, to hold a rally. And it should be noted that in a recent case pitting property rights against the free speech interests of labor organizers, the conservative majority of the US Supreme Court ruled resoundingly in favor of protecting property rights.⁶⁵ So why, according to conservatives such as Justice Clarence Thomas (and his colleagues Justices Samuel Alito and Neil Gorsuch), are social media platforms differently situated?

To be fair, there are important differences between social media platforms and traditional media outlets such as Fox News and the *New York Times*. Most obviously, the latter primarily distribute content that they themselves have created or, in the case of advertisements and op eds, chosen; social media platforms, in contrast, obviously distribute primarily user-generated, third-party content. Because of this, the Florida and Texas legislatures argued (inspired by Justice Thomas) that social media are more like telephone companies than newspapers; and historically, telephone companies were regulated as common carriers, meaning that they had to serve all customers in a nondiscriminatory fashion. In other words, common carriers such as telephone companies (and railroads and inns and ferries) did not have a right to exclude customers or content of which they disapproved. And this was true regardless of the First Amendment, or the fact that the relevant firms were privately owned.

The conservative efforts to regulate social media thus are not without any plausible legal basis. But they are ultimately wrong. The full explanation for why the common carrier label is not a good fit for social media platforms will have to wait until Chapter 4, but at the outset it is important to note that common carrier status is very much the exception in our legal tradition – normally

⁶⁴ *Miami Herald Publishing Co. v. Tornillo*, 418 U.S. 241 (1974).

⁶⁵ *Cedar Point Nursery v. Hassid*, 594 U.S. 139 (2021).

the assumption is that private actors can choose with whom to do business, subject (in modern times) to narrow antidiscrimination laws. And such labels were never applied to media outlets possessing First Amendment rights – which, as I will argue in Chapter 4, social media platforms do possess. Indeed, even at the height of the Fairness Doctrine era, the Supreme Court explicitly rejected an argument that television broadcast stations should be treated as common carriers.⁶⁶

Ultimately, then, what conservative attacks on social media amount to is a claim that, unlike most owners of private property, social media firms for some reason have moral, and eventually legal, obligations to permit conservative speakers to access and use the platforms' private property. On its face, such a claim is extraordinary. After all, in our political dialogue it is normally conservatives who defend the sacrosanctity of private property rights, fiercely resisting attempts to regulate such property via, for example, environmental regulation (no matter how strong the economic case is for such regulation). Aside from the common carrier argument, perhaps the conservative claim of a right to access platform private property might be justified if there was a single social media platform possessing an absolute monopoly power to control public discourse; but no such monopoly exists. After all, there are several major social media platforms (Facebook, Twitter/X, Instagram, YouTube, and TikTok at a minimum) as well as numerous smaller platforms such as Gab, Parler, Telegram, and Reddit. Furthermore, the very fact that Donald Trump was able to create his own social media platform – Truth Social – from scratch following his deplatforming demonstrates that no single platform constitutes a bottleneck (or in the antitrust legal jargon, an “essential facility”) for public discourse.

Ultimately, then, one comes to suspect that the enormous conservative deviation from their general values where social media is concerned is simply a product of self-interest, not any form of principle (much the same is true of progressives, it might be added, as the next chapter will demonstrate). This suspicion tends to find support in the fact that during the lead-up to the 2024 presidential election, Elon Musk used his control over the Twitter/X platform to systematically favor conservative messages, without a peep of concern or protest from conservative crusaders for platform neutrality.⁶⁷

⁶⁶ *CBS v. Democratic National Committee*, 412 U.S. 94 (1973).

⁶⁷ Zeynep Tufekci, *Republicans Hate Tech's Influence on Politics. Unless It Comes from Elon Musk*, WASHINGTON POST (Oct. 9, 2024), www.nytimes.com/live/2024/10/08/opinion/the-point.

In short, conservatives want to spread specific messages to their political base, and the large platforms are a cheap (indeed, free) and convenient tool for doing so. And if platform owners will not play ball, conservatives are happy to impose political pressure and legal obligations, cloaked in the name of free speech, to make them do so. Because after all, the ultimate stakes here are very high.